REGULAR MEETING

CITY COUNCIL

MARCH 13, 2013
The Mayor and City Council of the City of Syracuse, Nebraska met at 6:00 P.M. on March 13, 2013 for their regular meeting in Council Chambers at 495 Midland Street.  Present were Mayor Ortiz, Council members Lyon, Dettmer, Lutjemeyer and Henke.  Notice of meeting was given by posting in three places.  A copy of the posting notice and acknowledgement of notice to the Council is attached to these minutes.  Availability of the agenda was communicated in the advance notice.  All proceedings hereafter shown were taken while the meeting was open to the public.

Stephanie DeGrott of Burr & Associates presented the Treasurer’s report.  Council member Lyon made the motion to approve the treasurer’s report and the following claims, second by Henke.  Roll Call:  Yeas: Dettmer, Lutjemeyer, Henke, Lyon.  Nays:  None. 



 Adam Krecklow




100.00



 AFLAC





535.56


All Roads Barricade, Inc.



155.26



Allied Refuse Services



422.80


American Public Power Association


953.46


American Test Center



         1,071.50




Aramark Uniform Services



101.74


Awards Unlimited, Inc.



    8.50



B & B Pump N Go, Inc.

                     1,527.88


Ben Steele





100.00


Ben Steele





  78.85



Blaine Reed



   

100.00


Brandon Loecker




100.00


Brandon Loecker




  60.00



Bound Tree Medical, LLC



  57.75



Brandt, Horan, Hallstrom & Stilmock              
902.75



BTE Corporation



         2,650.00      



Burr & Associates




525.00



Cardmember Service                                               
264.72


Chuck’s Computer Repair



  25.00



City of Syracuse




886.60


Combined Revenue Bonds Pri. & Int.
       16,220.00



Continental Research Corp.



    6.48


Danko Emergency Equipment Co.


105.00


David Partsch




            100.00



Deb Dettmer





  52.40



Dearborn National Life Ins. Co.


165.12


Demco                                                                          22.45


Double Day                                                                194.05


Dutton Lainson Co.



         3,038.48


EMS Billing Services, Inc.

                     1,065.62


Enerspect Medical Solutions, LLC


104.45



Environmental Analysis South, Inc.


  52.00


Farmers’ Cooperative 




  13.60



First National Bank of Wahoo

       13,550.00



Gatehouse Media Nebraska Holdings, Inc.

379.98



GE Money Bank/Amazon



435.51


Granneman Agency




244.00



Hach 






102.80



Heath Christiansen                                                   3,800.00



Hemje Plumbing & Heating                                         83.20


Highway Allocation Bonds                                    13,550.00



Ingram Library Services                                               21.49
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Jason LaFollette




220.00


Jason LaFollette




  78.08


Jason LaFollette




349.10



Jeff Vogt





363.74



Jeff Zoller





220.00


Jeff Vogt





180.00



JEO Consulting Group, Inc.


         8,758.50


Julie Slafter





  78.08



Kastens Ford, LTD



         3,556.26


Kriz David Co.




197.21


League of NE Municipalities



678.00



Marteney Enterprises




700.00



Matheson Tri-Gas, Inc.



  90.46


Meyer’s Body Shop




170.00



Micah Buller





100.00



Moore Medical Corp.




285.43


Municipal Supply Inc. of NE


         8,985.75


Nate Stilmock





220.00



Nebraska City Utilities                                            1,932.91


Nebraska Dept. of Health



  40.00



Nebraska Life





  21.00


NE Public Health Env. Lab.                                         31.00


Nebraska Rural Water Assoc.



150.00



NEMSA





510.00



Nicole Werschky



  
  95.85


NMC Exchange LLC



          
724.05


Omaha Public Power District                              114.111.81


One Call Concepts, Inc.



    7.45


Otoe County                                                           13,333.35



Percival Culligan Water



  25.90


Petty Cash




              96.37


Rod Nincehelser




800.00



Ron Rosenthal





900.00



Shaffer Communications


         1,204.09



Signs Now





155.21


Smarty LLC





  82.94



Southeast Girls’ Softball League

         1,110.00



Sporhase Plumbing & Heating


170.75



Sue Antes





  21.32



Syracuse Do It Best




508.25


Syracuse Iron Works




366.71


Syracuse Lumber Co.




189.80


Syracuse Motor Supply



411.86


Syracuse Vet. Service




157.52



Syracuse Vol. Fire Dept.



361.50



Tenant Deposit




300.00



Tennant Sales & Service Co.


         6,981.30



Terry’s Family Foods                                                 147.43


Tractor Supply Co.




119.96



TS 2 Pleeze





316.00


Tomas Ortiz





  95.80


Town & Country Pharmacy



112.35



Tri-State Office Products



366.00



United Healthcare



       11,167.13


US Postal Service




190.00


US Postal Service




305.90


Verizon Wireless




145.11



Verna Lange





  10.00


Western Area Power Administration

         3,712.97
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Windstream




         1,156.94


Todd Aksamit



                     1,620.82


Susan Antes



                     1,452.97


Carolyn Bremer


                   
182.70


Roy Bretthorst





217.02


Garry Carman




         2,603.09


Deborah Dettmer




  92.35


Kelly Farmer




         1,708.32


Eldon Halm




   
115.44


Eldon Halm




         1,804.68  


Kristina Henke



  
  92.35


Karen Kimpel





  73.65


Peggy Hobscheidt



         1,695.93


Kurt Kastens




         2,189.15


Jason LaFollette



         1,670.68


Carol Linquist





115.44


Chris Lutjemeyer




  92.35


Lynn Lyon





  92.35


Linda Merritt





  92.35


Cassandra Oestmann




140.60


Tomas Ortiz





369.40


Kenneth Parde





115.44


Tracy Sachs





115.44


Julie Slafter                                                              1,335.56


Richard Sitzman




115.44


Benjamin Steele



         1,466.03


Jeffery Vogt




         2,177.62


Timothy Wilson




115.44


Michelle Zahn





  51.25
SHERIFF REPORT – Report presented by Chief Deputy Mike Holland.  There were 51 calls in February, 13 being Rescue calls.  Chief Deputy Holland stated that the Otoe County Commissioners would need to be contacted about questions on the repairs made on 2007 Ford Pickup.

Mayor Ortiz questioned if anyone had any questions on interlocal agreement with Otoe County Sheriff for law enforcement, Council member Lyon stated that he would like to review the contact.

PARKS & RECREATION REPORT – Report presented by Recreation Coordinator Ben Steele.  Coordinator Steele reported that due to the condition of the uniforms of the older girls, the 14, 16 & 18 & under teams will be getting new uniforms.  The uniforms will be kelly green and the 8, 10 & 12 & under teams will keep the lime green uniforms for another year.  Steele has visited with the coaches and several parents and everyone agrees to the change due to the condition of the uniforms and all feel that another color and fabric is needed.

Coordinator Steele reported that the girls league tournaments that will be held in Syracuse this year are the 10 & under, 12 & under and 18 & under.  Steele has also scheduled several boys’ tournaments including a Legion tournament in July.  Steele has several out of town tournaments scheduled starting in April.

Mayor Ortiz stated that Cheryl Halvorsen contacted him about the condition of the soccer fields.  The fields need reseeded and questioned if the Council would be willing to consider irrigating those fields.  Council member Dettmer volunteered to check into the irrigation system and see what could be done and cost of project.
Jill Crook, Barry Janssen and Blake Voorhees appeared before Mayor and Council to discuss the playground equipment at the Ball Complex.  The committee presented the 
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finalized plans for the playground equipment; it will be handicapped accessible on a rubber surface 50’ X 70’.  Mrs. Crook stated that before the rubber surface can be put down, they need to install a crushed limestone base.  Mrs. Crook asked if the City had a compactor that could be used, as it is done after the placing of the equipment.  Superintendent Carman stated that the City compactor would work for that project.
Mrs. Crook also stated that potential donors had questions on if the equipment would be accessible or would it only be available during summer ball games.  Mayor and Council agreed that the complex area could be open year round during pleasant weather.  Todd Aksamit would open the complex and Council member Lyon volunteered to lock the gate at night.

The committee reported that they were planning a kick ball tournament for March 23, 2013.  Orchard Hill Bar-B-Q will be selling pulled pork sandwiches and all proceeds will go to the playground equipment.

Barry Janssen stated that fund raising had been progressing very well and questioned if the City was ready to make a donation at this time.  Council member Lutjemeyer made the motion to donate $22,029.74 undesignated funds remaining from the donations for the Sports Complex and $12,970.26 from the Elmer Stillahn Estate, second by Henke.  Roll Call:  Lutjemeyer, Henke, Lyon, Dettmer.  Nays:  None.
Michelle Zahn, Manager of swimming pool, appeared before Mayor and Council to discuss the 2013 season.  Mrs. Zahn stated that the pool will need to be painted either this spring or in the fall.  The bath house floor also needs work done as it is very slick and there were some minor accidents last summer.  There were no funds budgeted for pool painting for the 2013 season.
Mrs. Zahn presented a wage and pricing study from several communities for the Mayor and Council to review.  Also presented was a list of 2013 pool staff and wages.  Mrs. Zahn presented the 2013 Red Cross lesson and private lesson schedules. 
Brad Buller and Rick Nordhues from the school district appeared before Mayor and Council to discuss the use of Williams Park and potential modification to the ball field area.  Mr. Buller questioned if the City would consider using the field at the Elementary School for T-ball and let the School District seed the entire ball field to grass and place a water hydrant for irrigation.

Second request is to add a shot putt and discus ring in area of the present T-ball field; this would be level to the ground so it would not interfere with T-ball.  The cage would be portable and would be removed at the end of track season; but a portion of the existing fence would need to be removed.
Superintendent Buller also requested that the City allow them to place 6 ground level concrete sleeve to hold gates at shot putt and discus area.

Council member Lyon stated that he did not think it would be a problem to allow the school to seed the field as due to the age of the children playing on the field.  Council members Lutjemeyer and Henke stated that they did not want to allow the entire field to be seeded, but did not have a problem of seeding the field up to the base line.

Superintendent Carman was questioned about how the water line would be ran to provide water to irrigate the field.  Superintendent Carman stated that he would have to go check out the current pump and check into getting a water line to a hydrant.
Mayor Ortiz stated that he is not in favor of having the T-ball field seeded, but agrees to seeding field to baseline and is in agreement of the placing of hydrant as long as the school district pays for the project.
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Council member Lutjemeyer made the motion to allow the School District to seed the T-Ball field to the baseline, remove a portion of the existing fence, place ground level concrete sleeves as needed, the District will pay for installation of water line and all materials for water hydrant and pay for water for irrigation and the City maintain the mowing of the field, second by Henke.  Roll Call:  Yeas:  Lyon, Dettmer, Lutjemeyer, Henke.  Nays:  None.
PUBLIC WORKS REPORT – Report presented by Superintendent of Public Works Garry Carman.
  Matt Kalin, JEO Consulting Group, Inc., appeared to review the bids received for the Electric Underground Distribution Replacement project.  Four bids were received IES Commercial, Inc. - $393,465, Watts Electric - $399,398.86, Commonwealth Electric - $411,431.27 and Power Secure, Inc. - $478,926.80.  The engineer’s estimate for the project was $368,094.23.
Mr. Kalin’s recommendation was to reject all bids and Mr. Kalin will contact bidders and try to negotiate a lower bid price.  Council member Lutjemeyer made the motion to reject all bids for the Electric Underground Distribution Replacement and have JEO Consulting Group, Inc. contact all four bidders to renegotiate the bid price, second by Dettmer.  Roll Call:  Yeas:  Dettmer, Lutjemeyer, Henke, Lyon.  Nays:  None.
Superintendent Carman stated that he was contacted by Barb Miesbach about having no parking on the south side of 18th Street in LindenView.   Mrs. Miesbach stated that cars are parking on the street causing problems with visibility.  Council will consider her request and City Attorney Stilmock will have a resolution ready for next meeting for no parking on 18th Street from Linden to Birch Street.
Tammie Mead appeared to present the route for Live Like Addie 5K & 1 Mile Fun Run on March 30, 2013 at 9:00 AM.  Mrs. Mead stated that pets with be allowed on the one mile walk through Williams Park and runners will run a route on the City streets.

Council member Lutjemeyer made the motion to approve the route for Live Like Addie 5K & 1 Mile Fun Run on March 30, 2013 at 9:00 AM., second by Henke.  Roll Call:  Yeas:  Lyon, Dettmer, Lutjemeyer, Henke.  Nays:  None.

City Attorney Stilmock stated that he had prepared the addendum to Subdivision Agreement for Syracuse Business Center.   The addendum states that the sidewalks shall be completed by January 1, 2023, electrical supply shall be installed by the City and all cost paid by the developer and shall be completed by August 1, 2013 and street signs and street lighting shall be installed by the City and all cost paid by the developer and shall be completed by August 1, 2013 and posting of security in the amount of $505,488.00.
Council member Lyon made the motion to adopt RESOLUTION 13-05:  A RESOLUTION OF THE MAYOR AND CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF SYRACUSE, OTOE COUNTY, NEBRASKA TO APPROVE, RATIFY AND ACCEPT THE ADDENDUM TO SUBDIVISION AGREEMENT AND THE ADDENDUM TO AGREEMENT FOR PLEDGE OF SECURITY FUND BETWEEN RTR DEVELOPMENT, LLC AND THE CITY OF SYRACUSE, OTOE COUNTY, NEBRASKA; TO PROVIDE FOR THE EXECUTION THEREOF, second by Henke.  Roll Call:  Yeas:  Lutjemeyer, Henke, Lyon, Dettmer.  Nays:  None.

A true, correct and complete copy of said resolution is attached hereto and made a part hereof by reference.

Mayor Ortiz opened the public hearing on application for Class "C" liquor license for Timothy & Dawn Collins dba “The Beer Stein” place of business is 214 5th Street, Syracuse, Nebraska.  Mr. Collins stated that their hours will be 10:00 AM to 10:00 PM on Monday – Saturday and 12:00 PM to 8:00 PM on Sundays.

No one appeared in opposition to the issuance of Class "C" liquor license for Timothy & Dawn Collins dba “The Beer Stein”.
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Mayor Ortiz closed the public hearing.

Council member Lyon made the motion to approved Class "C" liquor license for Timothy & Dawn Collins dba “The Beer Stein” place of business is 214 5th Street, second by Lutjemeyer.  Roll Call:  Yeas:  Lyon, Dettmer, Lutjemeyer, Henke.  Nays:  None.

Tim Christians appeared before Mayor and Council to discuss having a charity run for the Syracuse Public Library on August 13, 2013 at 7:00 P.M.  Mr. Christians stated that he has started a business where he will do all the organization of the run and also provide the liability insurance. 
Mr. Christians stated that the funds will go purchasing items for the Public Library.  Mayor and Council agreed that they did not have enough information to approve the run.
Heath Christiansen meet with Mayor and Council to question what they would like to see included in the City website and also obtain community feedback on what they feel needs to be on the webpage.
Carolyn Gigstad, Executive Director of the Syracuse Chamber of Commerce, requested a link from the City Main page on the website to direct people to the Chamber website.  Mr. Christiansen stated that had already been addressed and was in the original plan for main page of site.

Mayor Ortiz encouraged Council and the public to visit the webpages of other communities and let City Hall know what you want incorporated in the City website.  Mayor Ortiz stated the Deputy Clerk Kelly Farmer will be the main coordinator of the site and residents can notify Ms. Farmer about getting information placed on the site.

Mayor Ortiz also informed the Council that Mr. Christiansen is updating the current web page and it will be functional until the new web site is up and running.

Council member Lyon stated that he wants to be sure that the site includes an announcement section where information can get out to the public quickly.

Mr. Christiansen requested that Mayor, Council, employees and public visit other web sites and forward any comments and suggestions to Ms. Farmer and she will get all information to him.

Council member Lyon made the motion to approve Caleb Frede, Jason Krauss, Alan Knight, Chris Parde & Kim Maddock as new members to Syracuse Rescue Squad, second by Henke.  Roll Call:  Yeas:  Dettmer, Lutjemeyer, Henke, Lyon.  Nays:  None.

Carolyn Gigstad, Executive Director of the Syracuse Chamber of Commerce, appeared before Mayor and Council to request the City’s help in purchasing a public address system. 
Mrs. Gigstad stated that a system could be purchased for $6,489 and questioned if the City could provide the labor for installation of the system.  The system would consist of base and amplifier that would be placed in City Hall and three speakers that would cover a three block area.  The system will have a wireless microphone and be used for all City events.

Council member Lutjemeyer made the motion to match funds with the Chamber of Commerce for purchase of a public address system and have the City do all installation of system, second by Henke.  Roll Call:  Yeas:  Lutjemeyer, Henke, Lyon, Dettmer.  Nays:  None.

Bruce Neemann, Fire Chief, appeared to discuss improvements to the fire station.  Chief Neemann stated that the Department would like to replace the ceiling in the truck bay 
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with a tin ceiling and add additional installation, make changes to the office area and do electrical work.  The cost of the project would be approximately $5,000.  The Rural Fire Board will pay for $2,000 of the project leaving $3,000 to be paid by City.
Council member Lyon made the motion to approve the improvements to the Fire Station in the amount not to exceed $3,000, second by Dettmer.  Roll Call:  Yeas:  Lyon, Dettmer.  Nays:  Lutjemeyer, Henke.  Mayor Ortiz voted yea.  Motion carried.

City Attorney Stilmock is working on update of City Code book.

City Attorney Stilmock stated that he that not received a proposal from JEO Consulting Group, Inc. for annexation study.

City Attorney Stilmock stated that he had nothing to report on Zito Media contract or status of law suits against several nuisance properties.

City Attorney Stilmock will contact Otoe County Attorney David Partsch and find out the status of the law suits on the Luke Staack and Eric Bassinger properties.

Council member Lutjemeyer made the motion to adjourn at 10:02 P.M., second by Henke.  Roll Call:  Yeas:  Lutjemeyer, Henke, Lyon, Dettmer.  Nays:  None.

I the undersigned Clerk hereby certify that the foregoing is a true and correct copy of the proceedings had and done by the Mayor and Council; that all of the subjects included in the foregoing proceedings were contained in the agenda for the meeting; kept continually and available for inspection at the office of the City Clerk; that such subjects were contained in the said agenda for at least twenty-four hours prior to the said meeting; that at least one copy of the reproducible material discussed at the meeting was available at the meeting for the examination and copying by members of the public; that the said minutes were in written form and available for public inspection within ten working days or prior to the next convened meeting of the body; that all news media requesting
notification concerning time and place of said body were provided advance notification of time and place of said meeting and subjects to be discussed at said meeting.

________________________                                          ___________________________

City Clerk                                                                            Mayor

